Defense Conferees Agree to Significant Increases for Small-Business Grants

By Niels Lesniewski, CQ Staff

Lawmakers have reached agreement on two long-debated small-business research initiatives, opting to substantially increase potential grants under both programs and end years of legislative back-and-forth that has held them on a short leash.

The deal will hitch a ride on the conference agreement on the fiscal 2012 defense authorization bill (HR 1540), which was completed Monday.

The measure would reauthorize the Small Business Innovation Research (SBIR) and Small Business Technology Transfer (STTR) programs for six years. Those programs were last given extended authorizations more than a decade ago. Since those expired, the programs have been subject to repeated short-term extensions.

The most recent extension, which was part of a three-bill fiscal 2012 appropriations “minibus” (PL 112-55), will expire on Dec. 16.

Under the agreement negotiated by House Small Business Chairman Sam Graves, R-Mo., and Chairwoman Mary L. Landrieu, D-La., of the Senate Small Business and Entrepreneurship Committee, project grants under the program would increase for the first time since 1982. In the first grant phase, maximum awards would rise by $50,000, to $150,000. In the research and development phase, the maximum for each grant would increase by $250,000, to $1 million, matching the award levels in a House-passed bill (HR 1425).

“The SBIR and STTR programs are one of government’s most effective programs for spurring innovative ideas among the small-business research-and- development community, and I’m glad that we’ve reached a deal to provide some much-needed certainty for the small firms who want to participate in this program,” Graves said.

Last Authorized in 2000, 2001

The SBIR program provides grants as a way to increase participation by small companies in federally financed research-and-development activities. The related STTR program encourages commercial development by small companies of university and federal laboratory research projects.

The SBIR program was established by the 1982 Small Business Innovation Development Act (PL 97-219). The last full reauthorization came through a 2000 measure that was bundled into an omnibus appropriations law (PL 106-554). The STTR program was modeled after SBIR and created by the Small Business Technology Transfer Act of 1992 (PL 102-564). It last received a full reauthorization in 2001 (PL 107-50).

Under the conference agreement, the National Institutes of Health, the National Science Foundation and the Energy Department would be allowed to allocate up to one-quarter of their SBIR grants to companies that are majority-owned by venture capital groups, private-equity firms or hedge funds. For other participating agencies, venture capital firms could receive up to 15 percent of the awards.

The small-business agreement contained in the defense measure (HR 1540) would impose new requirements on departments and agencies to expedite the review process for proposals and streamline some paperwork rules.

The Senate’s stand-alone SBIR and STTR reauthorization (S 493) was set aside after more than eight weeks on the Senate floor in the midst of unrelated disagreements.

